Jaganath Sankaran 🗅

MISSILE DEFENSES AND STRATEGIC STABILITY IN ASIA: EVIDENCE FROM SIMULATIONS

Abstract

The contention over the quantity and quality of regional missile defenses forward-deployed by the United States in the Asia-Pacific region animates much of the US–China disagreement about strategic stability. The Chinese argue that the deployed assets exceed reasonable defensive requirements and suggest that if these missile-defense deployments continue, they will be forced to increase the size of their nuclear arsenal. In disagreement, the United States claims that regional missile defenses are defensive by design, limited in scope, and necessary to defeat a North Korean missile campaign. In this article, a series of simulation experiments were developed to empirically test these opposing arguments over missile defense and proportional to the threat. The analysis also argues that current deployments do not possess the ability to alter the US–China strategic nuclear balance significantly. The article concludes with a discussion of other subjective aspects of national security that may explain Chinese concerns and explore possible ways to reassure China.

Keywords

North Korea, missile, missile defense, China, Japan, reassurance

INTRODUCTION

The answer to the question, *how much regional missile defense is enough?* has immense significance to the future of US–China security relations. It is often the most prominent issue of contention in the pursuit of nuclear arms control and strategic stability between the US and China.¹ In the minds of many Chinese strategists, the current deployment of American and allied regional ballistic missile defenses (BMD) in the Asia-Pacific exceeds the need to protect against North Korean ballistic missile threats. They often tend to argue that "North Korean [conventional] missile forces are not now, and will not become significant, and that North Korea and other rogue nations have been and will continue to be deterred by the overwhelming US conventional and nuclear capabilities" (McVadon 2002, 172; Saalman 2013a, 229 and 230).

Beijing argues that, apart from PATRIOT missile defenses, all regional BMD affect its strategic deterrent. For instance, when the United States and South Korea made an alliance decision to deploy the Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) to the region, Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi argued in an interview that "the coverage of the THAAD missile defense system, especially the monitoring scope of its X-Band

radar, goes far beyond the defense needs of the Korean peninsula. It will reach deep into the hinterland of Asia" and "directly damage China's strategic security" (Consulate-General of the People's Republic of China in Los Angeles 2016). Similarly, many Chinese analysts believe that "the substantial presence" of BMD-capable Aegis ships deployed to defend against North Korean missiles "reflect an American determination to establish an offensive 'anti-ballistic missile net' across the Pacific" to envelop China (Yoshihara 2011, 344 and 348; Jize and Xiaokun 2010).

Chinese scholars and officials complain that these US regional missile defenses offset the bilateral strategic nuclear balance and give America the potential to execute a first strike in a crisis. For example, *The Science of Military Strategy*, published by the Chinese Academy of Military Science, declares that "the United States sees China as its primary strategic adversary and is stepping up the building of a missile defense system for the East Asia region" to contain and dilute China's nuclear deterrent capabilities (Chase 2015, 5; Zhao 2017, 30, 31, 36, and 37). Therefore, the Chinese argue, they have no other option but to increase the number of strategic missiles and nuclear weapons and, if necessary, place them on higher alert status (Kulacki 2016; Cunningham and Fravel 2015, 7 and 8).

American policymakers, however, insist that missile defense deployments in the Asia-Pacific region are defensive by design and do not have the ability to dilute China's nuclear deterrent. The 2019 Missile Defense Review (MDR) released by the Trump administration reaffirms that US missile defense capabilities are designed to provide defense only "against rogue states' offensive missile threats" (US Department of Defense 2019, 31). The document reiterates that the US "relies on deterrence to protect against large and technically sophisticated Russian and Chinese intercontinental ballistic missile threats" (US Department of Defense 2019, 31). Similarly, the Trump administration's National Security Strategy released in December 2017 said that "enhanced missile defense is not intended to undermine strategic stability or disrupt longstanding strategic relationships with Russia or China" (The White House 2017, 8). Past administrations have offered similar reassurances.²

Many American policymakers assert that the regional missile defense deployments in place now are motivated by genuine concerns about a large and proliferating North Korean ballistic missile arsenal. US policymakers argue that North Korea has accumulated a large variety of ballistic missiles capable of ranging all Asia-Pacific, including Guam. US policymakers also claim that North Korea has continuously enhanced the capabilities of its missile force with various technological and operational innovations. For example, in 2014 North Korea test-launched a missile "at a steeper (i.e., lofted) angle" raising its maximum altitude and terminal impact velocity (Sankaran and Fearey 2017, 8). A South Korea military source suggested that "by carrying out such a test, North Korea appears to have come up with a way not to be caught by either the South Korean or American" PATRIOT missiles defense emplaced in South Korea (Yonhap News 2014). The US–South Korean THAAD deployment decision was partly motivated as a response to retain a capacity to defend against missile "launched at high trajectories" (Grisafi 2015).

American policymakers claim that other missile defense deployments in the Asia-Pacific region are reasonable and limited, and arguably even insufficient to mitigate the North Korean threat in a war. For instance, Admiral Jonathan Greenert, Chief of Naval Operations and General Raymond Odierno, Army Chief of Staff argued in 2014 that "ballistic missile threats are increasingly capable" and "continue to outpace our active missile defenses" ("Document: Army–Navy Memo on Need for Ballistic Missile Defense Strategy," 2015). Admiral Bill Gortney, a former commander of the US fleet, has pointed out that US BMD-capable ships are trying "to meet demand at an unacceptable personnel tempo" compromising on essential maintenance and upgrades (Associated Press 2013).

In other words, the US believes its regional missile defenses are very limited and have no potential for offense. Yet, Chinese analysts claim that there are now too many missile defenses in their neighborhood with a clear offensive mission. Who is correct? What explains the differing assessments? Are the differences objectively valid, or are they framed and interpreted with certain biases?

These questions have not been explored in an empirically rigorous fashion in the existing literature. Most insights are interpretations derived from statements made by policymakers and analysts. In this article, I employ physics-based modeling and simulations to offer more accurate answers to these questions. The simulations are used to assess the amount of missile defense deployment that is adequate for a robust defense. The simulations are also used to determine whether current deployments have intercept capabilities against Chinese strategic missiles.

The first section of the article outlines the size of the North Korean missile arsenal and the threat it poses to the US and its allies. The second section examines the contours of North Korean doctrine on missile warfare. The third section details the various regional missile defense assets deployed by the United States in the Asia-Pacific region. The fourth section of the article details the two simulation experiments performed to investigate the capabilities of the missile defense systems deployed in the Asia-Pacific region to protect US and allied forces. The two experiments show that PATRIOT missile defenses are ineffective against lofted trajectories and that THAAD is needed to handle these threats. Similarly, the empirical work demonstrates the need for Aegis BMD-capable ships to defend US and allied forces against North Korean missile salvos. The two experiments demonstrably argue that current deployments cannot be considered excessive.

The article's fifth section details the third simulation experiment and argues that existing forward-deployed regional missile defense radars and interceptors do not pose a significant threat to Chinese nuclear deterrence. The results of the third simulation experiment indicate that the United States continues to rely on mutual deterrence against China. Finally, the sixth section concludes with a discussion of the impact of biases and worst-case assumptions that influence Chinese national security threat estimation. The conclusion will then proceed to discuss ways to reassure China and preserve strategic stability.

NORTH KOREAN REGIONAL MISSILE THREAT

North Korea has diligently amassed a very large arsenal of short-, medium-, and intermediate-range ballistic missiles that can reach all parts of the Asia-Pacific region. The bulk of its arsenal consists of short-range Scud-type missiles (see Table 1), which are deployed throughout the country (Sankaran and Fearey 2017, 5–6). North Korea also has a

	Max. Range (km)	No. of Missiles	No. of Launchers	Warhead Wt. (kg)	Estimated CEP (km)	Number of Stages & Propellant
Scud-B (Hwasong-5) Launch Base: Chiha-ri, Kalgol-Dong, Kumcheon-ri, Sariwon, Shin'gye-kun, Chunggang-up, Toksong, Tokch'on, Suncheon, Sangwon, Namgung-ri,	300 to ~350	600–1,000	~40 to ~100 (Road mobile); 10–20 missiles per launcher	1,000	0.5–1.0	l-Stage & Liquid
Pyongyang SCUD-C (Hwaseong-6) Launch Base: Chiha-ri, Kalgol-Dong, Kumcheon-ri, Sakkabong, Sariwon, Shin'gye-kun, To'gol. Kittaeryong, Chunggang-up, Toksong, Tokch'on, Suncheon,	500			770	0.5–1.0	1-Stage & Liquid
Sangwon, Man gyongdae-n, Namgung-n, Pyongyang SCUD-D(SCUD-ER/Hwasong-9) Launch Base: Chiha-ri, Kalgol-Dong, Kumcheon-ri, Tongch'ang-ri, Chunggang-up, Toksong, Tokch'on, Sung-been Sangwang Bunggung	700–1,000			500	~3	1-Stage & Liquid
Nodong (1 & 2) (Rodong/Hwasong-7) Launch Base: Chiha-ri, Kalgol-Dong, Komdok-san, Okpyong-dong, Paegun-ri, Sangnam-ri, Shin'o-ri, To'gol, Wonsan, Yongnum-up, Kittaeryong, Chunggang-up, Kanggamchan-san, Yongo-dong, Kanggang-Mun'grongdagri Nadong	~1,000– 1,500	200–300	30 to ~50 (Road mobile); 3–10 missiles per launcher	700–1,200	0.7–4	l-Stage & Liquid
Musudan (BM-25/Nodong-B/Taepodong-X/Mirim/ Hwasong-10) Launch Base: Wonsan, Kanggamchan-san, Sangwon, No-dong	3,200 to 4,000	30 to ~50	25 to ~50	650–1,200	1.6	Liquid

TABLE 1 North Korean Short-, Medium-, and Intermediate- Range Missile Specifications

Taepodong-1	2,500 to	20-30	2–3 missiles per	700-1,000	1-4?	1-Stage
(Paektusan-1)	~5,000		launcher			0
Launch Base: Chiha-ri, Sangnam-ri, Wonsan,						
Yongnum-up, Yongo-dong, Sangwon?, No-dong						
Pukguksong-2						Solid
Hwasong-12	4,000					1-stage & Liquio
Launch Base: Kusong?, No-dong?						

Data from: Bennett 2000, 185; Bermudez 2001 276 and 289; Cepek 2005, 23; Elleman 2017. "Musudan (BM-25)," Missile Threat, CSIS Missile Defense Project. https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/musudan/; "Hwasong-7 (Scud ER Variant)," Missile Threat, CSIS Missile Defense Project, https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/hwasong-7/; Missile Defense Advocacy Agency 2017; National Air and Space Intelligence Center (NASIC) 2017; Nuclear Threat Initiative 2013; Japan, Ministry of Defense 2017; Pinkston 2008, 30, 50, and 51; Federation of American Scientists 2000; Bermudez 2011; Nuclear Threat Initiative 2014;

substantial number of Nodong missiles with an approximate range of 1,300 kilometers and a limited number of intermediate-range ballistic missiles (see Table 1).

All these missiles are capable of reaching the US and allied targets throughout the Asia-Pacific region. North Korean missiles, when armed with conventional, chemical, or biological warheads, could pose a military threat to major cities, military targets, and forward-deployed US forces and assets.³ Biologically armed missiles, for instance, could "rival small nuclear weapons in their ability to kill people" (Fetter 1991, 26).⁴ Similarly, North Korean missiles armed with chemical warheads could pose a particularly effective threat to military forces. The impact of a chemical weapon on a military base "is likely to send everyone into protective gear and seriously impair operations" and delay deployments of troops and equipment to the combat zone (Rubenson and Slomovic 1990, 22 and 23). The same missile impacting a city could cause "40 to 700 times as many deaths, and 20 to 300 times as many injuries, as would result from the same missile armed with a conventional warhead" depending on the prevailing weather and other conditions (Fetter 1991, 21 and 22). Finally, conventionally armed missiles can delay military deployments if they destroy runways or naval berths. Repairing runways, aircraft shelters, naval berths, and other related equipment can take many days.

The United States and its allies consider these potential North Korean missile threats a very potent and immediate concern. Daniel R. Coats, the Director of National Intelligence, said at a Senate testimony in May 2017 that

North Korea has long posed a credible and evolving military threat to South Korea, and to a lesser extent, Japan. North Korea possesses a substantial number of proven mobile ballistic missiles, capable of striking a variety of targets in both countries ... Kim has further expanded the regime's conventional strike options in recent years, with more realistic training ... that enable precision fire at ranges that can reach more US and allied targets in South Korea (Coats 2017; Bray 2017, 8–9).

South Korean and Japanese officials also echo similar concerns.⁵

IMAGINING THE NATURE OF A NORTH KOREAN MISSILE CAMPAIGN

North Korean leaders seem to believe that they can coerce South Korean, Japanese, and American decision-makers in a regional contingency using missiles.⁶ Since the 1990s, North Korean defectors have warned about the missile threat suggesting that "Pyongyang will try to neutralize the bulk of friendly combat forces positioned near the Demilitarized Zone, derail the South's mobilization and American augmentation efforts" to force a negotiation quickly (US Defense Intelligence Agency 1991, 4–5).

In a 1997 congressional testimony, North Korean Col. Ju-Hal Choi said that

if a war breaks out in the Korean Peninsula, the North's main target will be US forces based in the South and Japan. That is the reason why the North has been working furiously on its missile programs. Kim Jong-il believes that if North Korea creates more than 20,000 American casualties in the region, the US will roll back, and North Korea will win the war (Choi and Ko 1997).

These tactical preferences have persisted to this day.⁷ In 2017, the former deputy chief of mission at the North Korean embassy in London informed in a US congressional hearing that if North Korea perceives an imminent attack it "would trigger automatic retaliation,

with the North unleashing artillery and short-range missile fire" on South Korean and US forces (Pennington 2017; see also Fisher 2013).

There are currently close to 30,000 US servicemen stationed in South Korea as part of the US Force in Korea (USFK). In a conflict, these front-line troops may need to be augmented with as much as "690,000 ground, naval, and air force troops, 160 vessels, and 2,000 aircraft" (Ministry of National Defense 2016, 53).⁸ Rather than waiting for such a massive force to be assembled and a Desert Storm-style operation "suddenly unleashed in high tempo" against it, North Korea seems to be willing to pre-empt if its survival is at stake (Swicker 1998, 10).

In trying to disrupt or delay the arrival of US troops, North Korea may use its ballistic missiles at the early stages of conflict to target major ports and air bases. In South Korea, Pusan and Chinhae naval bases and Osan and Kunsan air bases will be vital bases out of which the United States and allied Navy and Air Force will operate and within the range of North Korean missiles. In Japan, Yokosuka and Sasebo naval bases are viable targets within the range of North Korean missiles. A missile campaign aimed at these targets would derail or delay the arrival of these augmentation forces and significantly alter the course of a conflict.

A North Korean Foreign Ministry spokesman has also suggested that North Korea will consider attacking major cities in addition to military bases in Japan if it is "hostile towards the DPRK following the US" (Watanabe and Koike 2018, 81). The North Koreans could also fire a few missiles at major commercial ports to intimidate the political leadership in Japan to stay out of a conflict. Given that Japan "relies on imports for 94 percent of its primary energy supply and 61 percent of its calorie intake," any disruption in the inflow of goods would cause substantial domestic political turmoil (Schoff 2009, 7).

However, it is important to note that these ballistic missiles tactics are an ambitious agenda, even for an advanced military power. It will certainly not be easy for North Korea to execute an effective missile campaign. Also, US and allied retribution for such actions may weigh heavily against such a missile campaign. However, as Cha writes: "it is possible to be both rational and belligerent … North Korean brinkmanship may be dangerous and escalatory, but from their perspective, it makes sense"(Cha 2010). It is conceivable that North Korea might employ its ballistic missile if its vital interests are perceived to be challenged.

MISSILE DEFENSE ASSETS IN THE ASIA-PACIFIC

Regional missile defenses are essential to providing limited protection to US forwarddeployed forces, allied forces, and other military and civilian targets in the Asia-Pacific region against the potential North Korean missile campaigns discussed in the previous section. The United States operates most of the missile defense systems in the region. Japan retains a limited ability to perform missile defense operations (Sankaran 2016, 31–43). The United States, Japan, and South Korea also deploy PATRIOT terminal missile defense system in the region.

The United States deploys two types of missile defense systems in the region, THAAD and BMD-capable Aegis ships equipped SM-3 IA/B missile defense interceptors. The US Army has two THAAD batteries in the region (see Table 2). One THAAD battery

		Deployment Location	FY 2019 Inventory
United States Forward Deployed Missile Defense Forces	Aegis BMD Ships	Yokosuka	 Cruiser and 7 Destroyers USS Shiloh CG-67 (Aegis 4.0) USS Milius DDG-69 (Aegis 5.0 [Baseline 9]) USS Benfold DDG-65 (Aegis 5.0 [Baseline 9]) USS Stetham DDG-63 (Aegis 3.6) USS Barry DDG-52 (Aegis 5.0 [Baseline 9]) USS Curtis Wilbur DDG-54 (Aegis 4.0) USS John S. McCain DDG-56 (Aegis 4.0) USS Fitzgerald DDG-62 (Aegis 3.6)
	THAAD	Andersen AFB, Guam; Seongju County, South Korea	One battery at Andersen AFB; 6 launchers at Seongju in South Korea
FY 2018 (Delivered) US SM-3 IA = 150, SM-3 II	PATRIOT Interceptor Int 3 = 182; SM-3 II	Multiple locations ventory A = 0; THAAD = 210.	

 TABLE 2
 US Missile Defense Systems in the Asia-Pacific

Data from: Syring 2016, 53 and 65; Doyle 2017, 14; McKeon 2016, 14; Missile Defense Advocacy Agency 2018; Werner 2018; Syring 2017, 46; Graves 2019, 27 and 34.

is forward-deployed to Andersen Air Force Base (AFB) in Guam to protect vital military assets. A second THAAD battery was recently deployed to South Korea (Shim 2017).

The US Navy has forward-deployed eight BMD-capable Aegis ships (1 Ticonderoga Class Guided Missile Cruisers (CGs) and 7 Arleigh Burke Class Guided Missile Destroyers (DDGs)) to the region (see Table 2). However, two of these eight forward-deployed ships are not on active duty. The USS John S. McCain (DDG-56) and USS Fitzgerald (DDG-62), were damaged in accidents in 2017 (Navy Office of Information 2017). Both these ships are still undergoing repairs, sea trials, and testing (LaGrone 2019a, 2019b). Consequently, only six of the eight BMD-capable Aegis ships are now available for combat operations. Additionally, in a contingency, Aegis ships are often needed for other priority missions. Assuming two of the six Aegis ships currently available need to be dedicated to other missions, four ships will be available for missile defense patrols if a situation arose shortly.

While eventually Aegis ships stationed in other parts of the world might be surged to provide reinforcements, it will take anywhere from 10 to 30 days to route other ships to the Asia-Pacific region (Cole 2007, 197). Additionally, the actual missile defense capabilities of a ship not only depend on the number of available ships, but also on the number of interceptors loaded into the ships.⁹ Depending on mission parameters, between 16 and

35 SM-3 IA/B interceptors are usually loaded onto a BMD-capable Aegis ship (Clark 2014, 19; Swicker 1998, 36 and 43; Gunzinger and Clark 2016, 6).

PERFORMANCE OF MISSILE DEFENSES AGAINST NORTH KOREAN REGIONAL MISSILES

Two sets of simulation experiments were conducted to determine the defensive capabilities of US forward-deployed and allied missile defense assets. The mechanics of the simulation experiments are based on a combination of mixed-integer linear optimization and missile aerodynamics (Brown et al. 2005).¹⁰ These simulations are often used by the military operations research community to study combat tactics. However, I have repurposed them to explore the impact of missile defenses on strategic stability. These simulations are designed to test the proposition that missiles currently deployed by the US, and its allies are reasonable and necessary to defend against North Korea. The evidence obtained using the simulations will fill a critical gap by linking empirical estimation of the adequacy of the defense to the debate on missiles defenses and strategic stability.

In the simulations, sixteen different launch sites spread across North Korea are modeled to ensure geographical dispersion. Each launch site has a limited inventory of various North Korean missiles (see Table 1). Further details on the launch and target sites are included in the online appendix. The performance parameters of the various North Korean missile can be found in Table 1, and the performance parameters of the various missile defense interceptors are included in the online appendix.

In the first simulation experiment, a simplistic threat is modeled to determine the ability of PATRIOT batteries to provide a defense to South Korea. Some Chinese officials and analysts have suggested that certain "US tactical BMD systems are not destabilizing" as long as there is a clear distinction between those tactical systems and strategic BMD systems (Riqiang 2013, 45). These individuals note that they neither oppose "genuine TMD [Theater Missile Defenses]" nor "deny any country the right of self-defense" (Diamond 1999, 27; Lars 2007, 169; Medeiros 2001, 11). In most cases, it seems that the tactical system they have in mind is the PATRIOT terminal missile defense system. Therefore, the first simulation tests the ability of PATRIOT batteries to provide an effective defense to South Korea. A single missile is fired at six sites in South Korea (see Table 4 in the online appendix for a list of target sites). PATRIOT batteries are emplaced at each of the six targeted sites. As Figure 1 shows, PATRIOT missile defense batteries can kinematically intercept North Korean ballistic missiles targeting each of the six sites fly on a minimum energy trajectory.¹¹

However, if the missiles are launched in a lofted trajectory, PATRIOT missile defenses become ineffective. For illustration, Figure A in the online appendix shows the lofted trajectory of a North Korean missile launched from Chiha-ri, North Korea to Pusan Naval Base in South Korea. The lofted missile flies approximately 70 kilometers higher in altitude and takes 90 seconds of additional flight time. As Figure B in the online appendix demonstrates, the lofted trajectory increases the minimum required burn-out velocity to intercept the incoming missile from approximately 1.2 km/s to above 1.5 km/s. PATRIOT interceptors, however, have a maximum burn-out velocity of 1.5 km/s (see

FIGURE 1 Performance of South Korean PATRIOT missile defense batteries (against minimum energy trajectories)



Table 5 in the online appendix). PATRIOT interceptors are unable to destroy the lofted missile heading towards Pusan Naval Base.

Similar degradation in the performance of PATRIOT interceptors is observed in five of the six modeled targets when the incoming North Korean missiles are launched on a lofted trajectory.¹² THAAD and BMD-capable Aegis ships are necessary to provide defense against these lofted trajectories. THAAD is necessary to intercept three of the five lofted North Korean missile targeting sites in the northern and mid-latitudes of South Korea. BMD-capable Aegis ships equipped with SM-3 IB interceptors are needed to intercept the two remaining lofted missile trajectories targeting southern locations in South Korea (see Figure 2). The first experiment described above indicates the limitations of the PATRIOT terminal missile defense systems and the genuine need for other advanced missile defense assets in the region.

In the second experiment, the list of targets is expanded to include sites in Japan and Guam (see Table 4 in the online appendix). One missile is fired at each of the thirteen targets in the region.¹³ The target sites were chosen to encompass the most relevant military bases and command and control targets in the region. In the second experiment, it becomes clear that PATRIOT terminal missile defenses are insufficient. None of the targets in Japan can be defended using PATRIOT interceptors even when North Korean missiles travel on a minimum energy trajectory. Two BMD-capable Aegis





ships are needed for regional defense (see Figure 3). The first Aegis ship expends seven interceptors and provides a defense to locations in mainland Japan (Tokyo, Yokosuka, Sasebo, Misawa, and Atsugi) and South Korea (Pusan and Chinhae Naval Bases). The second ship expends one interceptor and provides a defense to Okinawa.

Until this point in the experiments, it was implicitly assumed that each interceptor had a 100 percent Single Shot Kill Probability (SSKP)—that is, each interceptor will always kinematically hit its target. In most circumstances, however, the SSKP of a missile defense interceptor is less than perfect. As of April 2019, the SM-3 IA/B interceptor had registered 33 successful intercepts in 42 attempts against ballistic missile targets, approximately a 79 percent SSPK (Missile Defense Agency 2019). The THAAD missile defense system had registered 15 successful intercepts in 15 attempts, a 100 percent SSPK (Missile Defense Agency 2019). These test records, however, may not reflect actual battlefield conditions. For the analysis in this article, an SSPK of 80 percent is assumed for both the SM-3 IA/B and THAAD interceptors. Assuming that the requirement is to obtain a probability of interception of 95 percent or above for each incoming missile, Figure 4 demonstrates it would require at least two interceptors to be fired simultaneously (i.e., a barrage firing doctrine) at each of the incoming missiles.¹⁴ Even with the doubling of the interceptors, the missile defense assets already in play can, in principle, still provide a robust defense.





In a much larger missile salvo, however, current forward-deployed missile defenses could become very stressed. For instance, in the second experiment, if instead of five targets North Korea manages to simultaneously target twelve sites in Japan with three missiles aimed at each site, it would require 72 SM-3 IA/B to defend mainland Japan.¹⁵ Three BMD-capable Aegis ships will need to be deployed to provide the 72 interceptors needed while the fourth ship will be needed to defend Okinawa.¹⁶ In essence, the entire available inventory of four Aegis ships will need to be used. Given that Aegis ships cannot be reloaded at sea, using all four Aegis ships during the first missile salvo could leave the US and allied troops extremely vulnerable to follow-on attacks. In the event of a follow-on second missile salvo, Japan's missile defense ships might be able to provide some defensive cover.¹⁷



FIGURE 4 Impact of Interceptor SSPK on Probability of Interception

It is worthwhile to note that it is unclear if North Korea can sustain such large missile campaigns, especially against the United States, which may mount an aggressive counter-missile operation.¹⁸ However, if North Korea does manage to do so, the present assets might be overwhelmed. As the number of available missile defense assets eventually increases, some of these difficulties can be eased. By FY2023, the number of total BMD-capable ships are projected to be 57.¹⁹ Assuming the same ratio of ship distribution between the Pacific and Atlantic Command as presently in play, by FY2023, approximately 30 BMD-capable ships could be assigned to the Pacific Command. Such an increased inventory might be sufficient to handle any future North Korean and other regional missile threats.²⁰

The second experiment described above shows the limitations of current missile defense deployments. It indicates how these limitations may be driving the need for a larger regional missile defense architecture in the future. The next section of the article examines the ability of various current and future missile defense deployments to dilute the Chinese strategic deterrent.

PERFORMANCE OF MISSILE DEFENSES AGAINST CHINESE STRATEGIC MISSILES

While the simulation experiments discussed earlier demonstrate the need for regional missile defenses, they still do not shed light on the accuracy of Chinese claims about the strategic impact of these defenses. A third simulation was designed to test the proposition that currently deployed US and allied missiles do not significantly alter the US– China bilateral strategic nuclear stability. The simulation results lend credence to the American argument that the US relies only on mutual deterrence against China.

China fervently objected to the US and South Korean decision to deploy THAAD. The Chinese government "demarched the US and South Korean ambassadors" and lodged formal protests against the deployment of THAAD (Meick and Salidjanova 2017, 5).

A commentary in the *People's Daily* threatened that "if the United States and South Korea harm the strategic security interests" of China, then they will "receive a proper counter-attack" (CNBC 2016).²¹ China also used substantial "economic coercion" to compel South Korea to reconsiders its decision (Meick and Salidjanova 2017, 3 and 7).

Chinese analysts argued that the deployment of the THAAD system and its associated AN/TPY-2 radar would enable the US to observe and track Chinese warheads and decoys, over "the entire Chinese mainland" and beyond, thereby compromising a "core national interest" (Zhun 2015).²² A third simulation experiment was performed to evaluate this claim. Covering the entire Chinese mainland would require radar ranges over 4,000 kilometers. THAAD, however, is not capable of such long-range accurate tracking and discrimination. US defense officials argued that the AN/TPY-2 radar deployed in South Korea "will be configured in 'terminal mode' (or 'engagement mode') to optimize its ability to identify ballistic missile launches in North Korea and intercept them" and would not have much coverage over China (Rinehart, Hildreth, and Lawrence 2015, 11 and 12). Independent studies have put the range of the THAAD radar deployed in South Korea at approximately 800 or less (Sankaran and Fearey 2017, 21–25; Lewis and Postol 2012).²³ At these ranges, the THAAD radar would, in most instances, be insufficient to track Chinese strategic warheads and decoys.

As Figures 5a and 5b show, China's strategic missiles targeting the East Coast and Midwest of the United States cannot be tracked by the THAAD radar in South Korea.²⁴ A small subset of strategic missiles targeting the West Coast of the United States is, in theory, visible to the forward-deployed AN/TPY-2 THAAD X-Band radar (see Figures 6a and 6b). China could loft these missiles over the radar or cross-target these missiles away from West Coast targets to evade detection. Additionally, current SM-3 interceptors on Aegis ships are not fast enough to engage these missiles heading towards the United States.²⁵

Chinese critics also posit the possibility that the increasingly larger inventory of ships could be quickly repositioned to the continental United States and might, in principle, provide a much tighter terminal defense against Chinese strategic missiles. This complaint is not without merit. The 2019 Missile Defense Review states that the SM-3 Blk IIA interceptor under development while "intended as part of the regional missile defense architecture" will also have the potential to support "existing GBIs for added protection against [rogue states'] ICBM threats to the U.S homeland." The document further notes that "Aegis BMD-capable ships armed with the SM-3 Blk IIA interceptor will be moved into position quickly in a crisis to strengthen the defense of the homeland against rogue state missile threats" (Missile Defense Review 2019).

However, these statements in the MDR may reflect an ambitious agenda. The redeployments mentioned in the document are very difficult to successfully perform, particularly in an emergency. Gen. Vladimir Dvorkin, a frequent participant in US–Russian strategic stability talks, writes:

periodically, the hypothetical scenario is raised under which the United States would relocate its mobile sea-based and land-based BMD systems to the United States to form a relatively tight defense of its territory against a Russian retaliatory strike. However, such a scenario is not realistic, for many reasons. One of the main problems with it is that the process of BMD relocation would be prolonged and could not be accomplished clandestinely. The goal of such relocation

FIGURE 5A Chinese ICBM Flightpaths to the East Coast (Washington DC) of the United States



FIGURE 5B Chinese ICBM Flightpaths to the Midwest (Chicago) of the United States



would unambiguously be seen as preparation for a disarmament strike by the United States. In the case, even during a large-scale nonnuclear war, a preemptive Russian nuclear strike would become highly probable. For such reasons, this scenario appears absolutely unrealistic (Dvorkin 2015, 126).

Additionally, assuming North Korea would possess only a small arsenal of intercontinental ballistic missile inventory in the future, it may not require repositioning a large number of ships. However, the Chinese are justified in being skeptical. In a crisis involving the US and North Korea, China would have a lot at stake and would probably find itself aligned with the North Koreans. Any substantial redeployment, even if designed exclusively with North Korea mind, may appear to China as directed towards it and forcing it to adopt escalatory postures. This indicates that as the North Korean threat

FIGURE 6A Chinese ICBM Flightpaths to the West Coast (San Francisco) of the United States



FIGURE 6B Close-up View: Chinese ICBM Flightpaths to the West Coast (San Francisco) of the United States



evolves, it may provoke a growing tension between deploying and sustaining a strong missile defense while reassuring China on the viability of its deterrent. As discussed below, the pursuit of a combination of a reasonable increase in Chinese nuclear arsenal and negotiated reduction in the North Korean threat may be the best approach to mitigate this tension.

CONCLUSION

The results of the simulation experiments provide important insights. In the first experiment, initially it appeared that PATRIOT terminal missile defenses are sufficient for a robust defense against North Korean missiles. However, if North Korea launches its missiles at lofted angles, PATRIOT becomes ineffective. THAAD and BMD-capable Aegis ships equipped with SM-3 interceptors are needed to intercept these lofted missiles. The first experiment validates the need for THAAD and Aegis ships. The second experiment evaluates the missile defense assets needed to defend against a larger salvo of North Korean missiles. The experiment indicates that while current assets may be stressed, as US and allied missile defense procurement proceed apace, the defense will become relatively more robust against North Korean missile salvo. Both experiments demonstrate that current deployments are not excessive, and they weaken the Chinese claim that there is excessive missile defense.

Finally, a third simulation argued that currently forward-deployed radars and interceptors do not have any significant ability to degrade China's strategic deterrent. Chinese leaders and analysts, however, remain unconvinced. Many tend to overestimate the impact current regional missile defense systems can have on their strategic nuclear deterrence. Such overestimations occur because national security is often assessed with a bias that tends to cast the adversary as stronger and the self as weaker, even if the reality suggests otherwise. Likewise, future threats are determined on a similar worst-case basis. Lora Saalman, for instance, notes "that old assumptions about U.S. intent and the potential for nuclear coercion continue to play a profound role in the Chinese strategic psyche" (Saalman 2013b, 348).

Defense realists argue that military net assessments and threat evaluation are often misperceived and exaggerated by analysts and decision-makers, particularly in a competitive relationship (Taliaferro 2000, 141 and 155; Glaser 1997, 182). China is no exception. Possessing a smaller nuclear deterrent and engaged in a nascent geopolitical competition with the US, China increasingly tends to view any US missile defense deployments suspiciously. As Van Evera suggests "if states think the offense is strong, they will act as if it were" (Van Evera 1998, 6). If true, China may decide to modernize its nuclear arsenal at a faster pace and in ways that may compromise bilateral strategic stability.

Reassuring China that US missile defenses are not intended to affect the bilateral nuclear balance will require concerted effort. Chinese leaders maintain a wariness towards bilateral engagement on these issues. When then US Deputy Secretary of State, Anthony Blinken, offered to brief senior Chinese on "what the [THAAD] technology does and what it doesn't do," Chinese foreign ministry spokesman, Hong Lei replied that China did not view the matter "as simply a technical one" but a much larger issue (Wroughton 2016).

Edelstein theorizes two conditions under which bilateral cooperation can emerge despite uncertainty about mutual intentions: "(1) if a state's intentions are perceived as malleable through cooperation; and (2) when strong short-term domestic or international pressure to cooperate are present" (Edelstein 2002, 12). Both conditions are arguably present in US–China relations. As a first step gesture, American policymakers should consider communicating to the Chinese leadership, both publicly and privately, that they understand and accept China's motives for modernizing its nuclear arsenal consistent with its security requirements and broader strategic stability considerations. The United States could also offer serious limits on current and future missile deployments if China helps in dissuading North Korea from acquiring certain missile capabilities.

502 Jaganath Sankaran

Secretary of State, John Kerry, spoke about such limits in 2013 (Gordon 2013). Finally, given Chinese reticence about engaging in formal talks, an unofficial expert level "joint threat analysis of the North Korean missile threat" may provide much clarification on intentions and may serve as a platform for debate on other matters that help enhance US–China strategic stability (Brooks and Rapp-Hooper 2013, 292).

Jaganath Sankaran (Jaganath.sankaran@gmail.com) is an Assistant Professor at the LBJ School of Public Affairs at the University of Texas, Austin. Dr. Sankaran's research interests include various areas of study combining science and international security. He has researched and published on issues of nuclear weapons, space weapons, missile warfare, and ballistic missile defenses. He has been published in *International Security, Contemporary Security Policy, Strategic Studies Quarterly, Arms Control Today, Bulletin of Atomic Scientists*, and others.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The author reports none.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The supplementary material for this article can be found at https://doi.org/10.1017/jea. 2020.10.

NOTES

The author is very grateful to Steve Fetter, Nancy Gallagher, Jonas Siegel, Jeremi Suri, and Paul Pope for their comments and suggestions. The author immensely appreciates the guidance provided by the Stephan Haggard, editor of the *Journal of East Asian Studies* and the two anonymous reviewers. The author is grateful to the MacArthur Foundation for the financial support of this research.

 Missile defense also animates the US–Russia nuclear nonproliferation and strategic stability talks. See Sankaran 2015 for a discussion of how US regional missiles defense in Europe are perceived by Russia.

2. For instance, see US Department of Defense (2010a, 34; 2010b, 4 and 29) for similar declarations by the Obama administration.

3. North Korea is believed to have a robust arsenal of chemical weapons. Details on its biological weapons program are vague. See Parachini 2018.

4. The author writes that if a missile containing 30 kilograms of anthrax spores impacted a military base or a city, the lethal doses would affect "unprotected adults" within six to eight kilometers. However, the author also notes the unpredictable nature of biological weapons "due to uncertainties in weather and the effectiveness of dissemination, civil defense, and medical treatment" (Fetter 1991, 26).

5. For instance, see Ministry of National Defense (2016, 30) and Ministry of Defense (2017, 61).

6. Bruce Bennett suggest that more than coercion may be on North Korean minds. He notes that North Korea hopes to employ it missiles along with other weapons to "break U.S. and ROK military force cohesion and advance rapidly to conquer South Korea before substantial U.S. forces could reach the Korean Peninsula." See Bennett (2018, 31).

7. For instance, see Kim (2019). Bruce Bennett suggests that he "heard a similar line of argument in a 2017 discussion with a DPRK military defector" (Bennett 2018, 90).

8. For comparison, the number of troops needed to execute the two Gulf Wars were approximately 555,000 in 1991 and 175,000 in 2003.

9. Several other factors further limit the performance of Aegis ships (Clark 2014, 17; Swicker 1998, 34; Work 2006, 125; O'Rourke 2018, 4). These factors are not modeled here. They all tend to further dilute the capabilities of BMD-capable Aegis ships.

10. While the mathematics of the simulation is involved, the basic logic is direct and simple. Each target site is prescribed a certain numerical value as possibly perceived by North Korea. A perceived numerical value

provides a means to rank-order the various target sites and to optimize the allocation order of North Korean missiles to each target site. Then, the adversary's (i.e., North Korea's) attack options are optimized in such a way as to maximize the expected damage to the targets (i.e. the United States, South Korea, and Japan) at minimum cost to North Korea. The experiment is designed to choose the optimal launch site for the attack sequence such that shorter-range missiles are used before resorting to longer-range missiles. Once the adversary's most optimal launch tactics are decided and aerodynamically modeled, the simulation then optimizes the placement of missile defense to minimize the expected damage from the adversary's missile salvo.

11. Kinematic interception is the ability of the interceptor to reach the predicted intercept point in space at the right time without accounting for considerations such as tracking accuracy, end stage intercept maneuvers, etc. All references to interception in this paper imply kinematic interception.

12. The one exception is Kunsan Air Force Base where PATRIOT missile defenses are able to intercept the incoming missile. However, even in this case, if flight time of the lofted missile is increased from 90 seconds to 114 seconds, PATRIOT interceptors are rendered ineffective.

13. In both the first and the second experiment, it is assumed that North Korea missiles do not suffer launch failure or aborts. In practice, assuring a successful missile launch is a complicated process. See details in Bean and McGlothlin (1959, 2–8). These considerations are not modeled here.

14. The data for Figure 2 was determined using the methodology outlined in Przemieniecki (2000, 185–98). Since many of the missile attacks will be short-range trajectories with shorter flight times, a barrage firing doctrine is ideally suited to increase the probability of interception. However, for some long-range trajectories with longer flight times, such as the missile heading towards Guam, a Shoot–Look–Shoot (SLS) doctrine might be optimal. The exploration of such modifications is left to future work.

15. In this case, North Korea would be launching 36 missiles targeting 12 sites in mainland Japan. In order to defend against these missiles and obtain a 95 percent probability of intercept against each incoming missile, 72 interceptors will be needed to target each incoming missile with two interceptors.

 Assuming each Aegis ship was estimated on average to carry 30 SM-3 IA/B interceptors, as discussed earlier.

17. Japanese ships are equipped with only the SM-3 IA interceptors limiting their missile defense capabilities. See Sankaran (2016). The author was unable to locate any publicly available information on the inventory of SM-3 IA interceptors held by the Japanese Navy. Japanese BMD ships are equipped with an older of the Aegis combat software that makes it impossible to simultaneously perform air defense and missile defense. This restriction will further limit the ability of Japanese missile defense ships.

18. For the purposes of the simulation, it is assumed that North Korea will be able to execute such a large and simultaneous salvo of missile launches. However, data from prior conflicts suggest that launching 72 missiles in a short span of time may be very difficult, at the least. For instance, in the Iran–Iraq war, peak missile fire rates were "32 missiles per day" (Rubenson and Slomovic 1990, 4). In the 1991 Gulf War, under the suppression of the US counterforce campaign, the maximum launch rates in a 24-hour period was approximately ten missiles. See Rostker (2000). Finally, on April 18, 2001, Iran apparently might have fired between "44 to 77 [Scud-B] missiles" against Mujahidin-e-Kahlq Organization (MKO) hideouts in Iraq over a period of three hours and 15 minutes using 17 TELs. Other reports argue that the number was lower. Another report suggests that "it is more plausible that about 30 missiles were fired within the time of about 200 minutes" (Tarzi and Parliament 2001, 125 and 129; International Institute for Strategic Studies 2005, 98).

19. O'Rourke 2018, 6.

20. While North Korea remains a primary concern, regional missile defenses are also meant to address the threats from China's growing missile arsenal. China's short- and medium-range missiles are a major US policy concern.

21. The article points out that the commentary was posted under the name Zhong Sheng which translates to "voice of China," apparently a nom de plume that is often used to give the Communist Party's view on foreign affairs.

22. While THAAD in South Korea has attracted much attention, the issue itself is not new. For instance, one Chinese analyst writes "Taiwan's PAVE PAWS, and FBX radars in southern Japan and Southeast Asia" can alter strategic stability. "Beijing's biggest concern is that such radars deployed close enough to China to register the decoy-deployment process of strategic missiles" can therefore be able to intercept them successfully (Riqiang 2013, 46).

23. Sankaran and Fearey point out "that U.S. early warning satellites have had the ability for a long time to track missiles launched from any location in the world," and the real concern for the Chinese is the radar's

504 Jaganath Sankaran

debated "ability to track the warhead and decoys after the missile's rocket motors have burnt out and not in its ability to track the missile while it is still in powered flight" (Sankaran and Fearey 2017).

24. The range of radar is assumed to be 800 kilometers based on the calculations performed in (Sankaran and Fearey 2017).

25. Aegis ships stationed in the East China Sea require interceptors with a burn-out velocity greater than 6.5 km/s to engage missiles targeting the West Coast. Aegis ships stationed in the Sea of Japan off the cost of Hokkaido require interceptors with a burn-out velocity greater than 4.5 km/s to engage the missiles targeting the West Coast even under the most optimistic conditions for the defense. Much higher burn-out velocities are needed to engage missiles targeting the East Coast and Midwest of the United States.

REFERENCES

- Associated Press. 2013. "Navy Ships Growing in Capability Amid Missile Threats from Iran, North Korea." Fox News Live. May 30. www.foxnews.com/us/navy-ships-growing-in-capability-amid-missile-threatsfrom-iran-north-korea.
- Bean, Eloise E., and W. H. McGlothin. 1959. A Model for Assessing the Effect of Maintenance on Missile Launch Probabilities. US Air Force Project RAND Research Memorandum. RM-2451. Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation. www.rand.org/pubs/research_memoranda/RM2451.html.
- Bennett, Bruce W. 2018. Alternate Paths to Korean Unification. Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation. 2000. "The Emerging Ballistic Missile Threat: Global and Regional Ramifications." In Emerging Threats, Force Structures, and the Role of Air Power in Korea, edited by Natalie W. Crawford, and Chung-In Moon. Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2000.
- Bermudez Jr., Joseph S. 2001. *The Armed Forces of North Korea*. New York: I. B. Tauris, 2001. ——. 2011. "Behind the Lines: North Korea's Ballistic Missile Units." *Jane's Intelligence Review*, July.
- Bray, Scott W. 2017. "North Korea's Nuclear Weapons and Missile Capability." Speech to the Institute for Corean-American Studies, National Intelligence Manager East Asia. www.dni.gov/files/ODNI/ documents/20170726-NIM-East-Asia-Speech-to-ICAS-on-North-Koreas-Nulcear-and-Ballistic-Missile-Programs.pdf.
- Brooks, Linton, and Mira Rapp-Hooper. 2013. "Extended Deterrence, Assurance, and Reassurance in the Pacific during the Second Nuclear Age." In *Strategic Asia 2013–14: Asia in the Second Nuclear Age*, edited by Ashley J. Tellis, Abraham M. Denmark, and Travis Tanner. Seattle: The National Bureau of Asian Research.
- Brown, Gerald, Matthew Carlyle, Douglas Diehl, Jeffrey Kline, and Kevin Wood. 2005. "A Two-Sided Optimization for Theater Ballistic Missile Defense." *Operations Research* 55 (5): 745–763. doi:10.1287/ opre.1050.0231.
- Cepek, Robert J. 2005. "Ground-Based Midcourse Defense: Continue Testing, But Operational Fielding Must Take a Backseat to Theater Missile Defense and Homeland Security." MA Thesis, Joint Advanced Warfighting School.
- Cha, Victor D. 2010. "Five Myths about North Korea." *The Washington Post*. December 10. www.washingtonpost. com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/12/10/AR2010121002488.html.
- Chase, Michael S. 2015. "Nuclear Policy Issues in the 2013 Edition of the Science of Military Strategy: Part 1 on Nuclear Policy, Strategy and Force Modernization." *China Brief: A Journal of Analysis and Information* 15 (11). https://jamestown.org/program/nuclear-policy-issues-in-the-2013-edition-of-the-science-of-militarystrategy-part-1-on-nuclear-policy-strategy-and-force-modernization/.
- Choi, Ju-Hwal, and Young-Hwan Ko. 1997. North Korean Missile Proliferation. Washington DC: US Government Publishing office. www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-105shrg44649/pdf/CHRG-105shrg44649.pdf.
- Clark, Bryan. 2014. Commanding the Seas: A Plan to Reinvigorate U.S. Navy Surface Warfare. Washington DC: Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments.
- CNBC. "US Will Pay Price for THAAD Deployment, Beijing Mouthpiece People's Daily Says." 2016. CNBC. October 1. www.cnbc.com/2016/10/01/north-korea-tensions-us-will-pay-price-for-thaad-in-south-koreabeijing-peoples-daily-says.html.
- Coats, Daniel R. 2017. Worldwide Threat Assessment of the US Intelligence Community. Washington DC. May 11. www.dni.gov/files/documents/Newsroom/Testimonies/SSCI%20Unclassified%20SFR%20-%20Final.pdf.

- Cole, Bernard D. 2007. The Military Instrument of Statecraft at Sea: Naval Options in an Escalatory Scenario Involving Taiwan: 2007–2016. Edited by Michael D. Swaine, Andrew Yang, Evan Medeiros, and Oriana Mastro. Washington DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace.
- Consulate-General of the People's Republic of China in Los Angeles. 2016. "Wang Yi Talks about US's Plan to Deploy THAAD Missile Defense System in ROK." Consulate-General of the People's Republic of China in Los Angeles. February 13. www.fmprc.gov.cn/ce/cgla/eng/topnews/t1340525.htm.
- Cunningham, Fiona S., and M. Taylor Fravel. 2015. "Assuring Assured Retaliation: China's Nuclear Posture and U.S.–China Strategic Stability." *International Security* 40 (2): 7–50.
- Diamond, Howard. 1999. "China Warns U.S. on East Asian Missile Defense Cooperation." Arms Control Today. www.armscontrol.org/act/1999-01/press-releases/china-warns-us-east-asian-missile-defense-cooperation.
- "Document: Army–Navy Memo on Need for Ballistic Missile Defense Strategy." 2015. USNI News. March 19. https://news.usni.org/2015/03/19/document-army-navy-memo-on-need-for-ballistic-missile-defense-strategy.
- Doyle, Gerry. 2017. "If Missiles are Headed to Guam, Here is What Could Stop Them." *The New York Times*. August 11. www.nytimes.com/2017/08/11/world/asia/guam-north-korea-missile-defense.html.
- Dvorkin, Vladimir. 2015. "Postcrisis Perspectives: The Prospects for Cooperation among the United States, NATO, and Russia on Ballistic Missile Defense." In *Regional Missile Defense from a Global Perspective*, edited by Kelleher Catherine M. and Peter J. Dombrowski, 121–136. Stanford: Stanford University Press.
- Edelstein, David M. 2002. "Managing Uncertainty: Beliefs About Uncertainty and the Rise of Great Powers." Security Studies 12 (1): 1–40.
- Elleman, Michael. 2017. "The Pukguksong-2: Lowering the Bar on Combat Readiness?" 38 North Blog. May 25. http://38north.org/2017/05/pukguksong2_052517/.
- Federation of American Scientists. 2000. "Missile Facilities." *Federation of American Scientists*. January 6. https://fas.org/nuke/guide/dprk/facility/missile.htm.
- Fetter, Steve. 1991. "Ballistic Missiles and Weapons of Mass Destruction: What Is the Threat? What Should Be Done?" International Security 16 (1): 5–42.
- Fisher, Max. 2013. "Here's North Korea's Official Declaration of 'War'." *The Washington Post*. March 30. www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2013/03/30/heres-north-koreas-official-declaration-ofwar/?utm_term=.274c2dd68262.
- Glaser, Charles L. 1997. "The Security Dilemma Revisited." World Politics 50 (1): 171-201.
- Gordon, Michael R. 2013. "Kerry in China to Seek Help in Korea Crisis." *The New York Times*. April 13. https:// archive.nytimes.com/www.nytimes.com/2013/04/14/world/asia/kerry-in-china-seeking-help-on-north-korea. html.
- Greaves, Samuel A. 2019. Unclassified Statement of Lieutenant General Samuel A. Greaves, USAF, Director, Missile Defense Agency, Before the Senate Armed Services Committee, Subcommittee on Strategic Forces, Washington DC. April 3. www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Greaves_04-03-19.pdf.
- Grisafi, John G. 2015. "South Korea Faces Tough Choice on THAAD: Deployed or Not, Missile System Likely to Remain a Contentious Issue." NKNEWS.org. March 24. www.nknews.org/2015/03/south-korea-facestough-choice-on-thaad/.
- Gunzinger, Mark, and Bryan Clark. 2016. Winning the Salvo Competition: Rebalancing America's Air and Missile Defenses. Washington DC: Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments. https://csbaonline. org/uploads/documents/CSBA6173-PGM2_Report_WEB_2.pdf.
- International Institute for Strategic Studies. 2005. Iran's Strategic Weapons Programmes: A Net Assessment. New York: Routledge.
- Japan, Ministry of Defense 2017. Defense of Japan 2017. Tokyo: Ministry of Defense, 2017.
- Jize, Qin, and Li Xiaokun. 2010. "China Circled by Chain of US Anti-Missile Systems." China Daily. February 22. www.chinadaily.com.cn/world/2010-02/22/content_9481548.htm.
- Kim, Tong-Hyung. 2019. "North Korea Says It Tested Crucial New Rocket Launch System." AP News. August 1. www.apnews.com/09c7059291d846a091e139183fe7c4b7.
- Kulacki, Gregory. 2016. China's Military Calls for Putting Its Nuclear Forces on Alert. Cambridge, MA: Union of Concerned Scientists.
- LaGrone, Sam. 2019a. "USS Fitzgerald Leaves Mississippi Drydock After More Than a Year of Repairs." USNI News. April 16. https://news.usni.org/2019/04/16/uss-fitzgerald-leaves-mississippi-drydock-after-morethan-a-year-of-repairs.

- ——. 2019b. "USS John S. McCain Back to Sea After Completing Repairs from Fatal 2017 Collision." USNI News. October 27. https://news.usni.org/2019/10/27/uss-john-s-mccain-back-to-sea-after-completingrepairs-from-fatal-2017-collision.
- Lars, Abmann. 2007. Theater Missile Defense (TMD) in East Asia: Implications for Beijing and Tokyo. Piscataway, NJ: Transaction.
- Lewis, George, and Theodore Postol. 2012. "Ballistic Missile Defense: Radar Range Calculations for the AN/TPY-2 X-Band and NAS Proposed GBX Radars." *Mostlymissiledefense*. September 21. https:// mostlymissiledefense.com/2012/09/21/ballistic-missile-defense-radar-range-calculations-for-the-antpy-2x-band-and-nas-proposed-gbx-radars-september-21–2012/.
- McKeon, Brian P. 2016. Statement of Brian P. McKeon, Principal Deputy Undersecretary of Defense for Policy, Before the House Armed Services Subcommittee on Strategic Forces. April 14.
- McVadon, Eric A. 2002. "Chinese Reaction to New US Initiatives on Missile Defense." In China's Growing Military Power: Perspectives on Security, Ballistic Missiles, and Conventional Capabilities, edited by Andrew Scobell and Larry M. Wortzel, 169–199. Carlisle, PA: US Army War College.
- Medeiros, Evan S. 2001. Ballistic Missile Defense and Northeast Asian Security: Views from Washington, Beijing, and Tokyo. The Stanley Foundation and the Monterey Institute for International Studies. www. nonproliferation.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/01/ballistic_missile_defense_northeast_asian_security.pdf.
- Meick, Ethan, and Nargiza Salidjanova. 2017. "China's Response to U.S.–South Korean Missile Defense System Deployment and its Implications." Staff Research Report, US–China Ecoonomic and Security Review Commission. www.uscc.gov/research/chinas-response-us-south-korean-missile-defense-systemdeployment-and-its-implications.
- Ministry of Defense, Government of Japan. 2017. Defense of Japan 2017. Tokyo. Ministry of Defense, Government of Japan.
- Ministry of National Defense, Republic of Korea. 2016. 2016 Defense White Paper. Seoul, Republic of Korea: Ministry of National Defense, Republic of Korea. www.mnd.go.kr/user/mndEN/upload/pblictn/ PBLICTNEBOOK_201705180357180050.pdf.
- Missile Defense Advocacy Agency. 2017. "The North Korea Missile Threat," MDAA Country Brief North Korea. December. https://missiledefenseadvocacy.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/Edited-Final-Dec-2017-The-North-Korean-Missile-Threat.pdf.
- ——. 2018. "Aegis Afloat." Missile Defense Advocacy Agency, May 22. http://missiledefenseadvocacy.org/ missile-defense-systems-2/missile-defense-systems/u-s-deployed-intercept-systems/aegis-afloat/.
- Missile Defense Agency. 2019. "Fact Sheet: Ballistic Missile Defense Intercept Flight Test Record." September. www.mda.mil/global/documents/pdf/testrecord.pdf.
- National Air and Space Intelligence Center (NASIC), 2017. 2017: Ballistic and Cruise Missile Threat. NASIC-1031-0985-17. www.nasic.af.mil/LinkClick.aspx?fileticket=F2VLcKSmCTE%3D&portalid = 19.
- Navy Office of Information. 2017. "Navy Releases Collision Report for USS Fitzgerald and USS John S. McCain Collisions." November 1. www.navy.mil/submit/display.asp?story_id=103130.
- Nuclear Threat Initiative. 2013. "North Korea." Nuclear Threat Initiative. February. www.nti.org/learn/ countries/north-korea/facilities/.
- Nuclear Threat Initiative. 2014. "Design Characteristics of North Korea's Ballistic and Cruise Missiles." Nuclear Threat Initiative. Last updated, July 2014. www.nti.org/media/pdfs/design_characteristics_of_ north_koreas_ballistic_and_cruise_missiles.pdf?_=1406744044&_=1406744044.
- O'Rourke, Ronald. 2018. "Navy Aegis Ballistic Missile Defense (BMD) Program: Background and Issues for Congress." RL33745. Washington DC: Congressional Research Service.
- Parachini, John V. 2018. Assessing North Korea's Chemical and Biological Weapons Capabilities and Prioritizing Countermeasures. Washington DC: RAND Coporation.
- Pennington, Matthew. 2017. "Defector: US Strike Would Trigger Automatic NK Retaliation." AP News. November 1. https://apnews.com/26e1c98b196b4b9c9ccec82c5447dda3.
- Pinkston, Daniel A. 2008. The North Korea Ballistic Missile Program. Carlisle, PA: Strategic Studies Institute, 2008.
- Przemieniecki, J. S. 2000. *Mathematical Methods in Defense Analyses*. 3rd ed. Reston, VA: American Institute of Aeronautics and Astronautics.
- Rinehart, Ian E., Steven A. Hildreth, and Susan V. Lawrence. 2015. "Ballistic Missile Defense in the Asia-Pacific Region: Cooperation and Opposition." R43116. Congressional Research Service (CRS) Report. Washington DC: Congressional Research Service (CRS). https://fas.org/sgp/crs/nuke/R43116.pdf.

Riqiang, Wu. 2013. "China's Anxiety About US Missile Defence: A Solution." Survival 55 (5): 29-52.

- Rostker, Bernard. 2000. Information Paper: Iraq's Scud Ballistic Missiles, Chapter V: "Iraq's Use of SCUDs During Operation Desert Storm." Washington DC: Department of Defense. https://fas.org/nuke/guide/iraq/ missile/scud_info/scud_info_s04.htm.
- Rubenson, David, and Anna Slomovic. 1990. "The Impact of Missile Proliferation on US Power Projection Capabilities." RAND Coporation. www.rand.org/pubs/notes/N2985.html.
- Saalman, Lora. 2013a. "The China Factor." In *Missile Defense: Confrontation and Cooperation*, edited by Alexei Arbatov and Vladimir Dvorkin, translated by Natalia Bubnova, 226–252. Moscow: Carnegie Moscow Center. www.files.ethz.ch/isn/163188/Missile_Defense_book_eng_fin2013.pdf.
- 2013b. "Placing a Renminbi Sign on Strategic Stability and Nuclear Reductions." In *Strategic Stability: Contending Interpretations*, edited by Elbridge A. Colby and Michael A. Gerson, enlarged edition, 343–376. Washington DC: Strategic Studies Institute (SSI) and US Army War College.
- Sankaran, Jaganath. 2015. The United States' European Phased Adaptive Approach Missile Defense System: Defending against Iranian Threats without Diluting the Russian Deterrent. Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation.
 - 2016. "The Tactical Utility and Strategic Effects of the Emerging Asian Phased Adaptive Approach Missile Defense System." In *Missile Defense, Extended Deterrence, and Nonproliferation in the 21st Century*, edited by Catherine M. Kelleher. Monterey, CA: Naval Postgraduate School, Project on Advanced Systems and Concepts for Countering Weapons of Mass Destruction (PASCC).
- Sankaran, Jaganath, and Bryan Fearey. 2017. "Missile Defense and Strategic Stability: Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) in South Korea." *Contemporary Security Policy* 38 (3): 321–344. doi:10.1080/ 13523260.2017.1280744.
- Schoff, James L. 2009. "Realigning Priorities: The U.S.–Japan Alliance & the Future of Extended Deterrence." Cambridge, MA: Institute for Foreign Policy Analysis. www.ifpa.org/pdf/RealignPriorities.pdf.
- Shim, Elizabeth. 2017. "U.S. THAAD Launchers in South Korea Begin Operations." UPI. September 12. www. upi.com/Top_News/World-News/2017/09/12/US-THAAD-launchers-in-South-Korea-begin-operations/ 2361505241523/.
- Swicker, Charles C. 1998. "Theater Ballistic Missile Defense from the Sea: Issues for the Maritime Component Commander." The Newport Papers. Newport,RI: Naval War College. https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/ cgi/viewcontent.cgi?referer=https://www.google.com/&httpsredir=1&article=1013&context=newport-papers.
- Syring, J.D. 2016. Statement of Vice Admiral J.D. Syring, Director, Missile Defense Agency, Hearings on National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017 and Oversight of Previously Authorized Programs, Before the Committee on Armed Services, House of Representatives, 114th Congress. April 14.
- 2017. Statement of Vice Admiral J.D. Syring, Director, Missile Defense Agency, Hearings on National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2018 and Oversight of Previously Authorized Program, Before the House Subcommittee on Strategic Forces, Committee on Armed Services, 115th Congress. June 7.
- Taliaferro, Jeffrey W. 2000. "Security Seeking under Anarchy: Defensive Realism Revisited." International Security 25 (3): 128–161.
- Tarzi, Amin, and Darby Parliament. 2001. "Missile Messages: Iran Strikes MKO Bases in Iraq." Nonproliferation Review 8 (2): 125–133.
- US Defense Intelligence Agency. 1991. North Korea: The Foundations for Military Strength. Washington DC: Defense Intelligence Agency. Available at https://catalog.hathitrust.org/Record/002534510.
- US Department of Defense. 2010a. *Ballistic Missile Defense Review Report*. Washington DC: US Department of Defense.
- 2019. 2019 Missile Defense Review. Washington DC: Office of the Secretary of Defense, US Department of Defense.
- Van Evera, Stephen. 1998. "Offense, Defense, and the Causes of War." International Security 22 (4): 5-43.
- Watanabe, Takeshi, and Osamu Koike. 2018. "Chapter 3. The Korean Peninsula: ICBMs and the New South Korean Government's Alliance Politics." In *East Asian Strategic Review 2018*. Tokyo: The Japan Times. www.nids.mod.go.jp/english/publication/east-asian/pdf/2018/east-asian_e2018_03.pdf.
- Werner, Ben. 2018. "PHOTOS: USS Milius Arrives in New Homeport Yokosuka." USNI News. May 22.
- The White House. 2017. National Security Strategy of the United States of America. Washington DC: The White House.

508 Jaganath Sankaran

- Work, Robert. 2006. "Thinking About Seabasing: All Ahead, Slow." Washington DC: Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments.
- Wroughton, Lesley. 2016. "U.S. Hopes China Will Agree to Talk about South Korea Missile Defense." Reuters World News. March 29. https://ca.reuters.com/article/idUSKCN0WV2E0.
- Yonhap News. 2014. "NK's March Missile Test Aimed at Evading Interceptor Systems: Sources." Yonhap News Agency. June 19. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20140619004600315.
- Yoshihara, Toshi. 2011. "Chinese Views of Sea-Based Ballistic Missile Defense." In *Chinese Aerospace Power: Evolving Maritime Roles*, edited by Andrew S. Erickson and Lyle J. Goldstein. Annapolis, MD: China Maritime Studies Institute and Naval Institute Press.
- Zhao, Tong. 2017. "U.S.-China Strategic Stability and the Impact of Japan: A Chinese Perspective." In A Precarious Triangle: US-China Strategic Stability and Japan, 28–44. Washington DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. https://carnegieendowment.org/files/CP_321_Stability_WEB.pdf.
- Zhun, Liu. 2015. "THAAD Deployment Would Transform South Korea into Cannon Fodder for US." Global Times, May 26. www.globaltimes.cn/content/923734.shtml.